CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 27 JULY 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Stevenson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Bradley, Mrs Fisher, Lishman, Ms Quilter, Mrs Styth and Warwick  

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson - Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance Management


Councillor Boaden 


Mr Andy Ross, Hyde Harrington, Consultants – for Agenda item A.11 – Asset Review

CROS.70/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

CROS.71/06
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Bradley declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.9 – Transfer of City Council Land for the Carlisle Northern Development Route because she was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

CROS.72/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 22 May, 15 and 29 June 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

RESOLVED – That such Minutes be noted.

CROS.73/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in for consideration at this meeting.

CROS.74/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny, Mr Mallinson, presented the Work Programme for 2006/07 and provided an update on the following matters –

· the work programme now included dates for reporting of performance monitoring information

· reporting dates on the Budget were now to hand and would be included within the programme

· a meeting of the Willowholme Task and Finish Group had been scheduled for 10 July 2006 but had not taken place.

A Member expressed concern that the Willowholme Task and Finish Group had not met, particularly since a great deal of work remained to be done.  The Committee had raised the matter at previous meetings, but had not been kept informed of the position and therefore Members’ dissatisfaction at the situation should be recorded.

A Member suggested that the Committee should look at actual procurement carried out when considering Procurement Policy Monitoring.  The Chairman questioned the amount of work involved since that may have the potential to impact on other scheduled work of the Committee.

In response, the Deputy Chief Executive advised that the matter would be dealt with via a report to the Committee explaining work undertaken and confirming that Officers were complying with relevant policies.  Any breach would be reported to the Committee or Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee as appropriate.

Mr Mallinson undertook to liaise with colleagues as regards a date for that report.

RESOLVED – (1) That, subject to the issues raised by the Head  of Scrutiny, the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That Members of the Committee were concerned and dissatisfied to learn that a further meeting of the Willowholme Task and Finish Group had yet to take place.

(3) That the Head of Scrutiny be requested to liaise with Officers with a view to securing a date for submission of a report to the Committee on Procurement Policy Monitoring (to include details of actual procurement undertaken).

CROS.75/06
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 August to 30 November 2006 had been published.  There were no issues to report within the ambit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

CROS.76/06
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CARLISLE LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP CONSTITUTION
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.152/06 of the Executive on 3 July 2006 in response to comments made by this Committee on the Constitution of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.

The Executive welcomed the Committee’s observations and recognised the importance of raising the profile of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.

Members noted that only one of the issues raised by the Committee was recorded in the Executive Minute as having been addressed by the Executive.  In those circumstances they decided to refer the matter back to the Executive for a more detailed response.

RESOLVED – That the observations of the Committee, as detailed within Minute CROS.57/06, be referred back to the Executive with the request that the Executive provide a more detailed response to the issues raised.

The Chairman left the meeting room and vacated the chair.

The Vice-Chairman took the chair.

CROS.77/06
SHARED SERVICES – A PROTOCOL FOR THE CITY COUNCIL
Pursuant to Minute CROS.69/06(b), the Deputy Chief Executive, Dr Gooding, presented report CE.16/06 enclosing a report (CE.14/06) on shared services considered by the Executive on 12 June 2006.  The Executive had agreed the recommendations contained within the report, resolving -

1.
That the Executive confirms a commitment to the principle of Shared Services where there is a clear business case that benefits Carlisle City Council.

2.
That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be requested to arrange for policy development work to be conducted in order to inform the City Council’s strategic thinking about shared services.

3.
That the protocol, as submitted, be adopted to inform work on shared services within the City Council pending development of a comprehensive policy through the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Dr Gooding reported that he had recently represented Cumbria at a meeting with the Local Government Minister when it had become clear that shared services was a priority for the Government. The intention was that local authorities should share services with a view to making efficiencies, thus freeing up resources to enable the tailoring of service delivery to meet the needs of local communities.

He invited Members to consider how they could be involved in the development of a policy for Shared Services, a suggested way forward being – 

· Members agree a date for a policy development workshop to be facilitated by the Deputy Chief Executive to consider –

· Examples of shared services policies from other Councils

· How shared services can benefit Carlisle 

· Models for shared services delivery

· The key points for the City Council’s Shared Services Policy.

· A draft Policy could then be scrutinised by the Committee, amended and forwarded to the Executive for formal consultation and passage to full Council.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. In response to a Member’s question Dr Gooding advised that there were a number of models for shared services which the City Council would need to consider, the main ones being as detailed in report CE.14/06.  Clearly some services may not lend themselves to sharing since they were specific to Carlisle.

2. A Member referred to the Section entitled “Protocol for Shared Services”, the second bullet point – “The quality of service to the ultimate customer is not to be compromised” and suggested that further consideration should be given to that wording to reflect the fact that on occasion the Council may wish to aspire to a higher quality service.

Dr Gooding replied that the bullet point in question sought to ensure that the quality of services delivered by the Council, which compared very favourably with other authorities, was not compromised. 

3. Members were agreeable to undertaking a workshop session as suggested, but stressed that it should be separate from the normal business of the Committee.  The Chairman would liase with Dr Gooding and the Head of Scrutiny regarding a suitable date.

RESOLVED – That the Chairman liase with the Deputy Chief Executive and Head of Scrutiny on arrangements for a policy development workshop on Shared Services.

The Chairman resumed the Chair.

CROS.78/06
PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, 1ST QUARTER, APRIL – JUNE 2006
The Head of Policy and Performance Services submitted report PPP.37/06 presenting the first quarter performance information for 2006 for areas covered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The information had been categorised in accordance with the Council’s key priorities of Cleaner, Greener, Safer and Learning City and the general performance of the Council.

Ms Curr highlighted the improvements in the way in which performance was presented to Members and monitored.  Future reports would only highlight those areas where service levels were deteriorating.

Action was being taken to introduce comparative information on performance indicators through the Council’s links with the Historic Cities Benchmarking Group, the Association of Public Service Institute and the Cumbria wide Performance Officers Group.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

1. In response to a question on BV 12 (days sick per member of staff) Ms Curr advised that performance was currently in the middle quartile, however, if the improvement shown was maintained that would move to the top quartile next year.

2. A Member referred to performance indicators CV 27a (total enquiries received by CCG desk) and CV 27b (conversion rate of enquirites to bookings through CCG desk %), commenting that if the figures were taken along with the previous tourism indicators it would still show a serious decline in visitor numbers in Carlisle.

Ms Curr replied that such information was used to inform the economic strategy for Carlisle.

3. Referring to performance indicators BV 174 (racial incidents recorded by the authority per 100,000 population) and BV 175 (% of those racial incidents resulting in further action), a Member expressed concern that Members/staff may gain a false view of the situation from the statistics which were not representative of incidents taking place in the City.   The Member realised that Ms Curr was bound by reporting criteria, but questioned whether the information could be recorded differently. 

The Head of Scrutiny replied that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was undertaking work on the Council’s Diversity Policy and that would ensure Member involvement.  Ms Curr advised that Crime and Disorder issues also fell within the remit of that Committee.  Other related information was reported through the CDRP to Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee e.g. anti‑social behaviour.

Another Member added that racial incidents were also reported and given a high profile at Neighbourhood Forums and City Council Officers should pick up on those issues.

4. Members thanked Ms Curr for what was an excellent report.

RESOLVED – That the quarterly monitoring report on performance information be received and endorsed

CROS.79/06
CORPORATE RISK REGISTER

The Deputy Chief Executive, Dr Gooding, presented report CE.17/06 containing the second quarterly update of the Council’s Corporate Risk Register.

During the last quarter the Current Action Status/Control Strategy sections had been addressed and the scoring of certain risks amended accordingly.  Some new risks had been added to the Corporate Risk Register and those would be considered and control strategies developed prior to the next report.

In addition to scrutinising and commenting upon the Risk Register, Members were invited to suggest emerging risks for consideration by the Corporate Risk Management Group.  Those would be incorporated into the Risk Register as appropriate enabling Members to track their management  at the next quarterly update.

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. A Member sought further details as to why the risk movement had gone up as regards Partnerships and the CPA (risk nos. 7 and 8 refer).

Dr Gooding replied that some time ago the Head of Audit Services had undertaken a comprehensive review of partnership working and prepared a checklist.  The risk was associated to the need to check and ensure that Officers were complying with the requirements of that policy.

The risk associated to the CPA principally related to the issues raised by the Auditors in their Annual Audit Letter and the potential increased risk that the Council may lose its good CPA rating.

The Member suggested that it may be appropriate for the Committee to get a report back once the review was undertaken as part of the next quarterly report and Dr Gooding was agreeable to that course of action.

2. In response to a question on the Pay and Workforce Strategy (risk no. 2), Dr Gooding stressed that the work on Job Evaluation was about measuring the relative value of jobs against one another.  Decisions on salaries, the relative impact on the Council’s salary budget and negotiations with Trades Unions would be huge decisions for Members but those were as yet some way off. The potential risks and impacts for the Council were high, but he was confident that Officers were doing everything possible to manage those risks.

3. A Member referred to risk no. 24 – County Council spending pressures and questioned who was involved and the progress made.

In response Dr Gooding stated that the issue had been highlighted as a new risk, the impact of which required to be assessed by Officers.  It was envisaged that the Director of Community Services would be looking into the matter since services within his remit were those most likely to be affected.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the submission of report CE.17/06 and looked forward to receiving a further quarterly report in due course.

CROS.80/06
EMPLOYEE OPINION SURVEY IMPROVEMENT PLAN

The Head of Personnel and Development Services, Mr Williams, presented report PPP.35/06 enclosing an Improvement Plan developed to target all of the issues raised in the Employee Opinion Survey undertaken in November 2005.

Although the survey feedback had raised many issues, a number of which were highlighted, the results were very encouraging.

Mr Williams reported that the Senior Management Team and Corporate Joint Consultative Committee would monitor the Plan. He also recommended that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee should oversee implementation of the Improvement Plan.

In addition, supplementary background information on the survey process, response rates and key favourable outcomes had been circulated to ensure that Members had the fuller picture before them.

The next survey would take place in November 2006.

In considering the matter Members made the following observations –

1. A Member noted that the survey results highlighted that appraisals were not taking place for many staff and/or were not always effective, commenting that it appeared that Managers may be managing tasks and objectives but not necessarily staff.  She believed that appraisals should be mandatory and would welcome the opportunity to monitor the system.

Mr Williams expressed some disappointment at the outcome as regards appraisals, the results echoing the appraisal review which he had carried out last year.  Appraisal refresher training would be provided for appraisers and briefings had already been held for former Commercial and Technical Services employees.  The appraisal scheme included all employees (with the exception of probationary staff and those on short‑term contracts) and the target for the current year was 100%.

2. A Member stated that much could be resolved by improving the appraisal process and suggested that the Committee scrutinise the process in more detail.  It was agreed that the Committee would do so in conjunction with the next quarterly report on the matter.

3. In response to a question, the Deputy Chief Executive stated that Managers had received reasonable instructions to undertake appraisals and also return to work interviews.  Failure to comply with those instructions would ultimately result in disciplinary action being taken.

4. A Member questioned whether there was a correlation between the number of staff a Manager was responsible for and the statistics of appraisals completed; and the arrangements made to ease the burden for Managers who had large numbers of staff.

Mr Williams replied that a pilot which explored group appraisals had been introduced as part of the new Appraisal Scheme implemented this year.  Also the paperwork relating to the appraisal of manual workers had been reviewed which should speed up the process.  Ultimately, however, Managers should structure their workload so as to include appraisals.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Improvement Plan at Appendix A to report PPP.35/06 be noted.

(2) That the Committee agrees to monitor implementation of the Improvement Plan and receive quarterly update reports.

(3) That the Committee wished to scrutinise the appraisal process in detail when the next quarterly report was submitted.

CROS.81/06
TRANSFER OF CITY COUNCIL LAND FOR THE CARLISLE NORTHERN DEVELOPMENT ROUTE

Councillor Mrs Bradley, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the matter.

The Head of Property, Mr Atkinson, presented report DS.38/06 concerning a request from the County Council for the City Council to transfer certain land holdings to the County Council needed for the construction of the Carlisle Northern Development Route at nil consideration in order to assist the funding of the road scheme.

The Council's policy on land disposals was contained within the Asset Management Plan -

"The Council will dispose of Assets that it does not require on the open market on a freehold and leasehold basis at best consideration."

A schedule and plans of the land required was submitted and Mr Atkinson reported that the open market value of the interests under the compulsory purchase statutory rules concerning valuation matters was £2.5m.

The City Council had been strongly supportive of the scheme in partnership with the County Council because of the considerable social, economic and environmental benefits that the road would bring to Carlisle and its renaissance.

The report outlined the quantifiable economic, social and environmental benefits that the scheme would bring to Carlisle and north Cumbria, and described the process involved if the Council was minded to transfer land at less than best consideration.  The matter would require consent from the Secretary of State.

The Executive had on 3 July 2006 resolved –

1. That the Executive is minded to approve the transfer of certain land holdings needed for the construction of the Carlisle Northern Development Route at nil consideration in order to assist the construction of the road scheme, subject to the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee being received on the matter.

2. That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be requested to enter into discussions with the County Council with a view to securing in principle a reciprocal agreement in connection with any County Council owned land that may be required for the fulfilment of the Carlisle Renaissance Agenda.

A Member commented that he had no issue with the strategic importance of the Carlisle Northern Development Route, nor the valuation of £2.5m as stated above.  He did not, however, believe that a sound business case had been provided and read out a statement which he had prepared setting out his concerns around areas including the shortfall in funding against the Private Finance Initiative (PFI), implications for the Council Tax payer, traffic flows, etc.  The Member believed that the Committee required to scrutinise something more substantial than what was before them.

Another Member cautioned that it was not within the remit of the Committee to scrutinise issues such as the PFI funding of the scheme, rather the Committee had been asked for its views on the transfer of City Council land at nil consideration.

The Deputy Chief Executive clarified that the advice from Officers  was in fact that of the Council’s Senior Management Team.

In considering the matter, Members indicated that they were agreeable in principle to the transfer of certain land holdings needed for the construction of the Carlisle Northern Development Route to the County Council in order to assist the construction of the road scheme.  However, Members stressed in the strongest possible terms the need for the Executive to negotiate an equality of exchange to further the City Council’s renaissance objectives.  In so recommending the Committee sought to protect the interests of Council Tax payers.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that the Committee is agreeable, in principle, to the transfer of certain land holdings needed for the construction of the Carlisle Northern Development Route to the County Council in order to assist the construction of the road scheme.  

(2) That the Executive be requested to enter into negotiations with the County Council with a view to securing an equality of exchange to further the City Council’s renaissance objectives.  In so recommending the Committee sought to protect the interests of Council Tax payers.

CROS.82/06
SICKNESS ABSENCE 2005/06

The Head of Personnel and Development Services, Mr Williams, presented report PPP.25/06 providing details of the Council’s performance under BVPI 12 (average number of days sickness absence per employee) for 2005/06.

Details of the average number of days sickness absence taken by each employee during 2005/06 were provided, along with comparative information on 2003/04 and 2004/05 and targets for improvement applicable to those periods.

Mr Williams reported that the aim for 2005/06 had been to reduce the level of absence by an average of 1.29 days per employee and that had been exceeded by 52% (or 0.67 days).  The improvement of 1.96 days had enabled money to be found from existing resources to fund an enhanced Occupational Health Service which, in turn, should generate further reductions and savings for re‑investment.

Additional comparative information on absence levels by Business Unit over the past two years, causes of absence, together with progress on the Improving Attendance Action Plan 2005-06 was as appended to the report.  As part of that Action Plan approval had been given for an investment in improved Occupational Health Services.  A pilot had taken place and details of the outcome were attached at Appendix 5 to the report.

He also drew attention to the proposed Action Plan for 2006/07 which was submitted for approval.

In conclusion, Mr Williams reported that actions taken over 2005/06 appeared to have had a positive impact on the level of sickness absence and provided some optimism for future years performance.  

In considering the report Members made the following observations –

1. Members were pleased to note the improvements achieved in terms of sickness absence and the number of return to work interviews undertaken.  However, a Member commented that in certain areas absence figures remained quite high which needed to be addressed.

2. A Member noted that the Occupational Health pilot had contributed to the improvement in BVPI 12 and questioned the availability of resources to enable that initiative to continue.

The Deputy Chief Executive replied that resources were available from a reduction in the overtime budget to enable the initiative to continue.  Mr Williams added that the Council would be procuring such work in collaboration with other local authorities.

3. A Member congratulated Mr Williams for what she considered to be an excellent report.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That the proposed Improving Attendance Action Plan for 2006/07 be approved.

CROS.83/06
REPORTS FOR INFORMATION

The Committee received the following reports -


(a)  Implementing Electronic Government Statement (IEG6)

There was submitted report of the Head of Customer and Information Services (CIS.1/06) containing an IEG Statement detailing progress made by the City Council in achieving the delivery of modernised, electronically enabled services over the past five years.  The Statement had been submitted to the Department for Communities and Local Government on 10 April 2006.

The Executive had on 3 July 2006 noted the IEG Statement and referred it to the Committee for consideration.

(b)  ICT Strategy Update

There was submitted report of the Head of Customer and Information Services (CIS.2/06) being the first in a series of quarterly updates on the Council’s ICT Implementation Strategy.

The ICT Implementation Strategy detailed fifteen objectives to be met during the course of its lifetime.   The Executive Summary, containing an overview of those objectives, was as appended to the report.  The report also addressed each of the objectives in turn and updated the Committee on its current status.

(c) Capital Projects Board – Progress Update

There was submitted report of the Director of Corporate Services (FS.35/06) updating Members on progress with the Capital Projects Board established during 2005 to review and make recommendations for projects based on full business cases.  In practice to date, however, the Board had concentrated principally upon financial considerations.

In reviewing the role of the Capital Projects Board, it had become apparent that there was a need for its remit to be widened to ensure that the broader impact of projects and programmes of work were taken into consideration, addressed and monitored.

Accordingly two separate groups had been established, namely a Projects Board to work at an operational level, which would report to a Programme Board operating at a strategic level.

Proposals for the structure and role of the Project and Programme Boards were provided.  It was anticipated that the approach outlined should strengthen the Council’s governance arrangements on significant projects and programmes of work.

(d)  Corporate Complaints Procedure Annual Report 2005/06

There was submitted report of the Head of Policy and Performance (PPP.32/06) reviewing the operation and monitoring of the Corporate Complaints Procedure for the twelfth year of its existence.

The report analysed Stage 2 (Formal) to Stage 4 (Ombudsman) complaints received by the Corporate Complaints Section in the 12 month period from 1 April 2005 to 31 March 2006.  Information was also provided on Boards of Arbitration called during the period.

Observations from the operation of the complaints procedure and relative to the Local Government Ombudsman were also provided. 

It was apparent that early quality responses to all complaint levels from informal (Stage 1) to Ombudsman (Stage 4) had a dramatic effect on the course of complaints, their impact on the day to day service delivery and customer satisfaction.

Officers investigating complaints on behalf of the Council were reminded of the overriding necessity to respond to all complaints and Ombudsman references within their respective time limits, as complaint handling formed part of the external assessment of the Council’s overall performance.

Members wished to congratulate the Officer for what was an excellent report.

The meeting adjourned at 11.30 am and reconvened at 11.35 am.

CROS.84/06
SUBJECT REVIEW – ASSET MANAGEMENT

The Head of Property, Mr Atkinson, submitted report DS.57/06 enclosing an Executive Summary of work undertaken in progressing the Economic Development Review of Assets.

Members were reminded that the purpose of the Review was to formulate clear policies for the future management of the Council’s portfolio of land and premises in order to –

· Improve the economic advantage of Carlisle for the future

· Retain, improve and make sustainable the income generated by the portfolio

The end of the review aimed to draw up Business and Management Plans for the Council’s property service that would guide decision making for the next ten to twenty years, the intention being to build upon the long period of investment by the City Council since the 1950s which had resulted in an industrial portfolio worth £50 million and which brought in an annual income of £1.8 million.

The importance of the Council’s land holding in the local economy was illustrated by the fact that out of a local workforce of around 40,000, about 10,000 people were employed by businesses located on Council industrial estates or other premises.  Employment linked to the City Centre properties added several thousand more.

Also in attendance at the meeting was Mr Andy Ross, Hyde Harrington, who gave a presentation to the Committee entitled “Carlisle City Council Asset Review – A Future Strategy” providing details of an options appraisal and business case.

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance then outlined the context of the Review in relation to Carlisle Renaissance aspirations.

Mr Atkinson was conscious that Members had not had the opportunity to scrutinise the matter in detail and suggested that a workshop session be held which would enable the Committee to do so.

Members thanked Mr Ross for his informative presentation.

In considering the matter Members made the following observations –

1. Members believed that the Review had broad implications for the City and required to be considered by the Committee as a whole.  They therefore agreed that the Willowholme Task and Finish Group should be disbanded.

2. Members wished to undertake a workshop session(s), including a full presentation from Hyde Harrington.  Appropriate Officers should be in attendance at that time.

3. The Committee was not in a position to submit comments to the Executive at this time, but would do so following more detailed consideration of the issues/implications involved at the workshop session(s).

RESOLVED – (1) That the Willowholme Task and Finish Group be disbanded.

(2) That the Chairman liase with Officers and Hyde Harrington on arrangements for a workshop session(s) on the Asset Review, following which the Committee would submit its observations to the Executive.
CROS.85/06
CHAIRMAN’S REMARKS


The Chairman reported that the Head of Property Services was leaving the authority after a period of twelve years.   On behalf of the Committee he thanked Mr Atkinson for work undertaken during that time and conveyed to him best wishes for the future.

[The meeting ended at 11.55 am]

